
, 

 

THE BLUEBELL TIMES ɀ A Newsletter for Bluebell Railway Members, Staff and Supporters Issue 16, 8 January 2021 
 

 

 

 

 

 

The 
Bluebell 
Times 

A Newsletter  for  Bluebell  Railway 
Members, Staff  and Supporters 

 

January 2021 
 

   

 Night time at Horsted Keynes Photo: Louis Cracknell   IN THIS ISSUE 
 

 

The hardest part of compiling The Bluebell Times each month is to 
write this editorial; it is always the last part to be completed. Words to 
comment on what has happened over the last month, and maybe set 
the scene for what is to come. Certainly the hope a few weeks back 
was that, with a successful series of festive season trains running 
throughout December, 2021 would open in a blaze of light with the 
rearranged SteamLights service: a vibrant start to our 60+1 
anniversary year. Sadly, that those trains cannot now run is old news, 
a casualty of a rapid resurgence of Covid that, in the space of a few 
days, saw Sussex go firstly into the highest tier of restrictions, and 
then a national lockdown likely to last at least into February. 

Of course, as railwaymen, we know that even within the longest and 
darkest tunnel ɀ and any fireman will tell you that if you misjudge 
things on the long climb from Horsted Keynes, even West Hoathly 
Tunnel can seem plenty long enough! ɀ eventually a light appears. 
That light is a vaccination programme which holds out the possibility 
of a return to some degree of normality, hopefully well in advance of 
the summer season. 

You will read on page 2 that the Plc Chairman, Chris Hunford, has 
decided to stand down from his role. The company has moved quickly 
to appoint Graham Flight as an interim chairman, supported by 
strategic guidance from senior figures in the Preservation Society and 
Trust. So we start 2021 drawing on that same spirit as sustained us 
through 2020, pulling together as a single organisation through 
undoubtedly difficult and turbulent times. But whereas in March of 
last year, the tunnel we entered was dark and of unknown length, this 
time we can at least see the portal ahead and, injector running, be 
ready to burst into the sunlight with a whistle and friendly wave to 
those gathered at West Hoathly crossing. 

Tom James, Editor 
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Board Update
Chris Hunford has decided to stand down as chairman and locomotive 
director with effect from 1 January 2021.  

The Bluebell Railway Plc board has moved at short notice to provide a 
new leadership structure. Given the current circumstances facing the 
board and the Railway as a whole, company secretary and former Plc 
chairman Graham Flight has agreed to take over as interim board 
chairman. He brings a wealth of experience and knowledge to the 
role.   

Steve Bigg (non-executive Plc director and acting chairman, Bluebell 
Railway Preservation Society), Roy Watts (acting vice-chairman, 
BRPS) and Vernon Blackburn (chairman, Bluebell Railway Trust), will 
provide strategic guidance and support as part of their current Society 
and Trust roles. 

The process for appointing a permanent successor will now be given 
priority attention in spite of the current Covid restrictions.  

Rolling stock director Bob Pamment will be the main point of contact 
within the locomotive department for now while a permanent 
successor to Chris Hunford is sought. 

)ÎÔÅÒÉÍ "ÌÕÅÂÅÌÌ 2ÁÉÌ×ÁÙ ÃÈÁÉÒÍÁÎ 'ÒÁÈÁÍ &ÌÉÇÈÔ ÓÁÉÄȡ Ȱ4ÈÅ 2ÁÉÌ×ÁÙ ÉÓ 
again at a critical point. The likelihood of another prolonged period 
without running services means the entire Bluebell Railway 
community needs to show in 2021 the same determination and 
collective spirit as it did last year to ensure we can reopen when safe 
ÔÏ ÄÏ ÓÏȢȱ  

4ÈÅ "ÌÕÅÂÅÌÌ 2ÁÉÌ×ÁÙ ÂÏÁÒÄ ÐÌÁÃÅÄ ÏÎ ÒÅÃÏÒÄ ÔÈÅ 2ÁÉÌ×ÁÙȭÓ 
appreciation and thanks for the way Chris Hunford had led the 
organisation since taking over as interim chairman in August 2019 
and, in particular, during the last nine months when it faced 

difficulties never seen 
before in its 60 years. 

 
(Right, top to bottom) 
 
Graham Flight 
Steve Bigg 
Roy Watts 
 

(Left) 

Vernon Blackburn 
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Lockdown Guidance for Staff  
By Lisa Boyle, personnel manager

The Prime Minister has announced a new national 
lockdown lasting at least until the middle of February. In 
any case, the Railway closed and cancelled all services 
until further notice when tighter tier restrictions for 
Sussex were introduced on Boxing Day.  

The Government has set out guidance on what people can 
and cannot do during this new lockdown and all paid 
employees and working volunteers should read the rules 
on the gov.uk website. 

The Bluebell Railway is a responsible employer and 
preventing the spread of coronavirus remains our priority 
both as individuals and as a business.  

I want to reinforce the key advice about our way of 
working in line with the restrictions and the new 
lockdown. 

The Government has set out clear rules and included 
exemptions in certain instances. This applies to the 
Railway and its staff as much as to anyone else.  

4ÈÅ "ÌÕÅÂÅÌÌ 2ÁÉÌ×ÁÙ ÕÓÅÓ ÔÈÅ ÔÅÒÍ ȰÓÔÁÆÆȱ ÔÏ ÍÅÁÎ ÐÁÉÄ 
employees AND working volunteers. The rules and 
restrictions apply equally to anyone working for the 
Railway in any capacity whether paid or unpaid, regular 
attendee or casual employee.  

/ÕÒ ÁÄÖÉÃÅȟ ÉÎ ÌÉÎÅ ×ÉÔÈ ÔÈÅ 'ÏÖÅÒÎÍÅÎÔȭÓ ÒÕÌÅÓȟ ÉÓȡ 

Ā People should stay at home as much as possible to 
help prevent the spread of the virus. 

Ā People should work from home if their role and 
responsibilities mean they can do so without having 
to attend any Railway premises. 

Ā Business discussions and decisions should be made 
using email, telephone or video conferencing. 

4ÈÅ 'ÏÖÅÒÎÍÅÎÔȭÓ ÐÕÂÌÉÓÈÅÄ ÇÕÉÄÁÎÃÅ ÓÁÙÓȡ  

Ā Ȱ9ÏÕ ÍÁÙ ÌÅÁÖÅ ÈÏÍÅ ÔÏ ÇÏ ÔÏ ×ÏÒËȟ ÏÒ ÐÒÏÖÉÄÅ 
voluntary or charitable services, if you cannot 
ÒÅÁÓÏÎÁÂÌÙ ÄÏ ÓÏ ÆÒÏÍ ÈÏÍÅȱ  

Ā Ȱ9ÏÕ ÍÁÙ ÌÅÁÖÅ ÙÏÕÒ ÌÏÃÁÌ ÁÒÅÁ ÆÏÒ Á ÌÅÇÁÌÌÙ ÐÅÒÍÉÔÔÅÄ 
reason, such as for wÏÒËȱ  

Ā Ȱ9ÏÕ ÃÁÎ ÏÎÌÙ ÌÅÁÖÅ ÈÏÍÅ ÆÏÒ ×ÏÒË ÐÕÒÐÏÓÅÓ ×ÈÅÒÅ ÉÔ 
is unreasonable for you to do your job from home, 
including but not limited to people who work within 
critical national infrastructure, construction or 
manufacturing that require in-person attendancÅȱ  

The vast majority of Bluebell Railway staff will therefore 
continue to work from home.  

Some roles and tasks require people to be on-site and the 
Railway is carefully managing those numbers. Only those 
whose work cannot be done from home or who have 
urgent tasks at the Railway for business continuity 
reasons should attend. 

In addition, some staff may be invited to attend as and 
when required for specific tasks. This should be with the 
agreement of their managers or roster clerks or 
departmental directors. 

In any event, we will still continue to follow all the Covid-
secure measures:  

Ā Do not come to the Railway if you or anyone in your 
household or support bubble has tested positive or 
shows any coronavirus symptoms. Report this to your 
manager.  

Ā Do not come to the Railway if you are clinically 
vulnerable or shielding. 

Ā Do not come to the Railway if you have been told by 
the NHS Covid app to self-isolate under the Test and 
Trace scheme. 

Ā Do not come to the Railway if you are not 
comfortable with attending. 

When on-site: 

Ā Ensure you wash your hands regularly and for longer. 

Ā Maintain social distancing and keep apart from 
others. 

Ā Work outside if you can or, if inside, with a supply of 
fresh air by opening windows. 

Ā Bring your own supplies of food and hot drinks, use 
your own cutlery and crockery. 

Ā Stop work if you feel you cannot continue to apply 
the Covid precautions because of unforeseen 
circumstances. 

4ÈÅÓÅ ÒÕÌÅÓ ÁÒÅ ÆÏÒ ÔÈÅ ÂÅÎÅÆÉÔ ÏÆ ÅÖÅÒÙÏÎÅ ÁÎÄ )ȭÍ ÓÕÒÅ 
you will all continue to follow them for the sake of all our 
health and for the good of the business.  

Thank you for your co-operation.

https://www.gov.uk/guidance/national-lockdown-stay-at-home
https://www.gov.uk/guidance/national-lockdown-stay-at-home
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60+1 Anniversary Gala 
By Graham Aitken, senior station master, Sheffield Park

Ȱ4ÈÅ train now arriving at Horsted Keynes 
Platform 4/5 is running 365 days late ... but better 
late than ÎÅÖÅÒȟȱ or so the station announcement 
might sound like this August, having been delayed 
for a year by you know what.  

Way back in January 2020 operations manager 
Chris Knibbs and I (senior station master at 
Sheffield Park, guard, and unofficial Bluebell 
Railway train planner) were discussing how we 
could beat our seriously successful 50th 
Anniversary Event back in 2010. We knew that the 
overall aim was to provide 60+1 different things to 
see and do and showcase our Railway to visitors, 
members and our volunteers.   

It is a very unusual sight (in ÔÏÄÁÙȭÓ preservation 
world) to see locomotives being changed in the 
middle of a ÔÒÁÉÎȭÓ journey and we have already 
included loco changes in recent Branch Line and 
Giants of Steam weekends. We decided that we 
had to think big and come up with a timetable plan 
that would be very special and different from our 
normal diet of Sheffield Park to East Grinstead and 
return trains.   

By the end of February, we had convinced 
ourselves that an intensive service between all four 
of our stations was the answer as that would allow 
all of our visitors to travel easily between them, 
and alight to enjoy the many attractions on offer, 
knowing that they would not be stranded there 
waiting a long time for the next train. These are 
important principles as there will be so much to 
see and do at our stations, ranging from 
SteamWorks! at Sheffield Park, to the carriage 
works and storage shed at Horsted Keynes and our 
ÃÈÉÌÄÒÅÎȭÓ playground at Kingscote, to name but 
three.  

 

Despite being an 11-mile-long single line railway, 
we are fortunate in having a crossing loop at 
Kingscote, a magnificent five platform station at 
Horsted Keynes, with three through platforms and 
a two-platform terminus at Sheffield Park allowing 
trains to effectively cross there as well. The 
flexibility provided at Horsted Keynes is a train 
ÐÌÁÎÎÅÒȭÓ dream.  

While our ideal frequency of trains would be one 
every 30 minutes, that is impossible given our 
infrastructure constraints, but we could operate 
one every 40 minutes. A draft timetable was 
produced which was quickly accepted by the 
Diamond Jubilee committee allowing detailed 
timings, loco and rolling stock plans to be 
prepared.  

With our desire to encourage our visitors to hop on 
and off our trains in order that they could enjoy all 
60+1 of our attractions, it had quickly become 
obvious that we should base everything around 
Horsted Keynes, the (slightly tarnished) jewel in 
our 2ÁÉÌ×ÁÙȭÓ crown and the centrepiece of our 
planned Diamond Jubilee appeal. With three 
platforms available and the ability to run locos 
round using whichever platform was empty, it has 
been possible to produce the following train plan:  

Ā Sheffield Park to Horsted Keynes: three locos 
and three sets of coaches from the pre-
Grouping and Grouping eras, ideally suited to 
the oldest part of our Railway and running in 
each direction every 40 minutes. 

Ā East Grinstead to Horsted Keynes: three locos 
and three sets of coaches from the Grouping 
and British Railways eras, ideally suited to the 
newest part of our Railway and running in each 
direction every 40 minutes and stopping at 
Kingscote. 

This provides the spectacle of three arrivals, three 
departures and three locomotives running round 
every hour at Horsted Keynes. What is not to like?
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Loco  1    2  3    4  5  

Set  D    E  F    B  A  

Platform  2      1      2  

Sheffield Park  11:55      12:35      1:15  

                

Horsted Keynes a)  12:10      12:50      1:30  

Platform  3    4/5  4/5    2  2  

Horsted Keynes d)      12:30      1:10    

                

Kingscote         a)      12:45      1:25    

Line      M      M    

                         d)      12:55      1:35    

                

East Grinstead       1:05      1:45    

                

Loco  1  6    3  2    5  

Set  D  C    F  E    A  

East Grinstead d)    12:40      1:20      

                

Kingscote         a)    12:48      1:28      

Line    L      L      

                         d)    12:50      1:30      

                

Horsted Keynes a)    1:05      1:45      

Platform  3  3    4/5  4/5    2  

Horsted Keynes d)  12:55      1:35      2:15  

                

Sheffield Park  1:10      1:50      2:30  

Platform             1      2      1  
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Chris and I are both confident that this will be the 
most intensive service the Bluebell Railway has 
ever planned to operate.  

COVID-19 then got in the way and our Diamond 
Jubilee timetable was placed back under wraps. 
With hopefully more positive news regarding 
vaccines, the plan is emerging again in the hope 
that come August later this year, it will be at the 
centre of our 60+1 Anniversary Gala.  

The extract above on page 4 shows the timetable 
during the period around lunchtime. Why not 

come along and experience for yourself an intense 
steam-operated service and perhaps enjoy 
travelling in all six sets of coaches while being 
hauled by six of our locomotives.   

Oh, and by the way, remember that there will still 
be another 59+1 other things to see and do! So 
why not put all three dates in your diary now and 
enjoy all that our Bluebell Railway offers. If you see 
me, stop and say hello, I certainly intend to be 
there! 

 

Events 2021 
By Paul Lelew, commercial and marketing director

My team has worked incredibly hard to put together 
something that is new to the Bluebell Railway: a commercial 
plan which shows every service we intend to run in 2021 with 
dates, timings, rolling stock and estimated revenue. This has 
been shared with all departments in the Railway and ensures 
everybody understands exactly what is happening throughout 
the year. We have some new events planned but have made 
sure the tried and reliable revenue generators have also been 
included. 

Due to the pandemic our plan will be flexible. All dates could 
be subject to change so please refer to our website for the 
latest information on services and events. 

We have decided that because of the current closed period, 
SteamLights will not be able to run in January 2021 ɀ this had 
already been moved from November into January because of 
the previous lockdown. The good news is that this product has 
been a roaring success and we will be running it again starting 
on 6 November and running until 30 December 2021.  

Our other very popular service Santa Specials will run from 4 
December to 24 December.  

6ÁÌÅÎÔÉÎÅȭÓ 7ÅÅËÅÎÄ ΧΩ - 14 February is due to have Evening 
and Cream Tea special trains running.  

Murder Mystery services are planned for February through to 
November running at least once a month, sometimes twice. 
There will also be 10 exclusive member trains and all member 
travel benefits for 2021 have been restored for when services 
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are running. There are two visiting engine weekends in May: 14 
- 16 & 29 - 31. The first of these weekends will also launch our 
first ever Bluebell Railway Beer Festival over three days.  

Always a great favourite, the Model Railway Weekend, will be 
held on 26 - 27 June and preceding that will be Road Meets Rail 
on 19 - ΨΦ *ÕÎÅ ×ÈÉÃÈ ÃÏÉÎÃÉÄÅÓ ×ÉÔÈ &ÁÔÈÅÒȭÓ $ÁÙ ÁÎÄ ÏÎ ÔÈÅ 
Saturday there will be a Live Music event.  

Moving into July we are planning a Diesel Gala on 16 - 18 
inclusive. Watch the website for details of the engines.  

Our 60+1 event, to celebrate our Diamond Jubilee that was 
unable to fully be celebrated in 2020 due to the pandemic, will 
take place 6 - 8 August inclusive and the 60+1 committee are 
working hard to make this a memorable event.  

Giants of Steam is scheduled for the three days of 24 - 26 
September with visiting engines joining our own home fleet. 
Again, details of the guest locomotives will be on our website 
nearer the time.  

We are introducing Autumn Tints services in October running 
11 - 24 October to take advantage of the array of trees lining 
parts of the line for passengers to enjoy the vibrant colours of 
the changing leaves.  

A new event will be Halloween where we are looking to dress 
an engine and give the children and their families a new 
experience running on 30 and 31 October. 

 Our wedding events revenue was almost non-existent in 2020 
but we have rescheduled many of the 2020 dates into 2021, 
although at present the legislation limits the numbers who can 
attend.  

Our programme has been designed to attract enthusiasts, 
families and new visitors to the Railway. Although I have given 
specific dates, we will share the details on our website but this may all be subject to changes which may be 
forced upon us by Government decisions outside our control.    

In 2020 we as a commercial team met weekly to look at our sales to build on the successes and made 
sometimes weekly changes to our services to ensure we were maximising our revenue in what turned out to 
be uncharted territory.  As a consequence we only released specific ticketing sales about 2-3 weeks in 
advance so that we could be constantly reviewing sales and making corrective decisions to improve revenue.  

It is highly likely that we will have to use this trading model for 2021.

https://www.bluebell-railway.com/
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Taking Stock  
By Bob Pamment, rolling stock director

I wanted to advise you of what has taken place to 
our rolling stock and, importantly, appraise you of 
the reasoning behind some decisions.  

4ÈÅÒÅȭÓ ÎÏÔÈÉÎÇ ÌÉËÅ Á ÃÈÁÌÌÅÎÇÉÎÇ ÒÅÖÅÎÕÅ ÃÌÉÍÁÔÅ 
ÆÏÒ ÆÏÃÕÓÉÎÇ ÍÉÎÄÓ ÏÎ ËÅÙ ÉÓÓÕÅÓ ÓÕÃÈ ÁÓ Ȱ×ÈÁÔ ×Å 
ÁÒÅ ÁÂÏÕÔȱ ÁÎÄ ȰÈÏ× ×Å ÂÅÓÔ ÁÃÈÉÅÖÅ ÉÔȱȢ   

Visitor numbers and associated revenues in the 
last couple of years have prompted the Bluebell 
Railway Plc board and colleagues at the 
Preservation Society and the Trust to take stock of 
these very issues. After much deliberating and 
discussion, there has been agreement on just what 
the Vision is for the Bluebell Railway and how it 
will be achieved given declining receipts.   

One of the principal outputs from this exercise is 
the clear understanding that the company must 
focus maximum attention on what assets best tell 
our story and how we obtain them or, if we already 
have them, keep them fit to exhibit and fill our 
visitors with wonder but, at the same time, 
keeping within our financial constraints.   

The Mission Statement for the Railway has now 
been agreed:  

Ȱ4ÈÅ ÍÉÓÓÉÏÎ ÆÏÒ ÔÈÅ "ÌÕÅÂÅÌÌ 2ÁÉÌ×ÁÙ ÉÓ ÔÏ 
operate a safe and sustainable heritage 
railway and preserve its historic 
authenticity, so as to educate, excite and 
inspire present and future generations of 
visitors, volunteers, members, and 
ÅÎÔÈÕÓÉÁÓÔÓ ÁÌÉËÅȢȱ  

4ÈÅ ÃÏÍÐÁÎÙȭÓ -ÉÓÓÉÏÎ 3ÔÁÔÅÍÅÎÔ ÉÓ ÓÔÉÌÌ ×ÏÒË ÉÎ 
progress but is likely to include wording about 
immersing visitors ȰÉÎ ÔÈÅ ×ÏÒÌÄ ÏÆ ÒÁÉÌ×ÁÙ 
operation and development and tell the story of 
ÔÈÅ ×ÁÙ ÏÆ ÌÉÆÅ ÁÔ ÔÈÅ ÇÏÌÄÅÎ ÁÇÅ ÏÆ ÒÁÉÌ×ÁÙÓȢȱ   

So, we must tell the best story we can with the 
assets that best tell the story. The story ranges 
from the humble goods train through to the 
express trains and luxury Pullman trains.  The 
excitement of seeing a Bulleid Pacific at the head 
of a rake of green carriages or the Golden Arrow 
Pullman is undeniable and attractive to our visitors 

!ÖÏÎÓÉÄÅ 7ÏÒËÓ .ÏȢ ΧίέΨ Ȭ3ÔÁÍÆÏÒÄȭ ÁÔ 3ÔÅ×ÁÒÔ ÁÎÄ ,ÌÏÙÄÓ 0ÉÌÔÏÎ 1ÕÁÒÒÙȟ ΨΧ -ÁÙ ΧίάάȢ 0ÈÏÔÏ Έ Charlie 
Verrall 

https://www.flickr.com/photos/31514768@N05/4087297106/in/photolist-2icLcPF-7ebt2L-xBBLtx-a87Kdb-a85dy2-9YmN2a-8CT5rX-Grbivd-pKw57T-p68YPg-Ci7jsP-pKsoF6-pZMiE9-fxBeb3-mvKjKQ-2iv32xe-pcFiEq-WEJeso
https://www.flickr.com/photos/31514768@N05/4087297106/in/photolist-2icLcPF-7ebt2L-xBBLtx-a87Kdb-a85dy2-9YmN2a-8CT5rX-Grbivd-pKw57T-p68YPg-Ci7jsP-pKsoF6-pZMiE9-fxBeb3-mvKjKQ-2iv32xe-pcFiEq-WEJeso
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as is the classic little tank engine shunting wagons 
around a yard or at the head of a two-coach 
stopping train.   

We must maximise these attractive presentations 
and all the variations in between. In order to assist 
with this, there has been some consideration of 
the rolling stock that we have against its relevance 
and affordability with view to maximising both.   

The two practical outputs from this have been the 
sale of Pullman Car 76 (Lilian) and industrial tank 
locomotive Stamford.   

Taking first Car 76, the decision to sell Lilian was 
about value for money. We have a need for 
additional Pullman capacity. For the cost of fixing 
Lilian, being of a relatively rare monocoque type 
construction, we could overhaul a number of other 
conventional Pullman vehicles where the 
dominant vehicle strength is in the underframe.  

In the case of Stamford, the issue was about its 
relevance and whether its financial value would 
give a better return if spent on a locomotive 
relevant to the story of our Railway and of greater 
interest for our visitors. Stamford has been sold to 
Rocks by Rail, the Living Ironstone Museum based 
in Rutland. Stamford is one of a small number of 
quarry steam locomotives that worked in the 
ironstone quarries in Rutland.  

It is of course important to consider that all of our 
ÁÓÓÅÔÓ ÈÁÖÅȟ ÁÔ ÏÎÅ ÔÉÍÅȟ ÂÅÅÎ ÓÏÍÅÂÏÄÙȭÓ ÄÒÅÁÍ 
and/or represent the investment of the time 
and/or money of our valued Bluebell members ɀ 
but it is equally important that we best serve the 
whole membership by maximising the 
achievement of the Mission and the success of our 
Railway. 

 

 

0ÕÌÌÍÁÎ #ÁÒ .ÏȢ έά Ȭ,ÉÌÉÁÎȭȟ ÁÎ-all steel 3rd class parlour car from 1928. Photo © Mike Esau 


